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Inside this issue:  

November Activities Announcements 
The cookie monster prepares to indulge! 

 

Thanks very much to Lella Norberg and Lisa Torgersen for 
organizing a very fun Halloween Party for the kids!  
 
 Oktoberfest was a big success with over 60 Innis Arden 
residents in attendance.   Thanks to Tracy Landboe and Chris 
Kocher for organizing this great event, to Harley O'Neill for 
providing the karaoke entertainment and to those residents 
that helped set up and clean up post-event. 
 
 Ladies Night Out on November 10th had a great turnout 
with some wonderful holiday shopping, good food and fun 
neighbors! Thanks to the vendors that displayed their prod-
ucts and the residents that attended this event - it may be 

(Continued on page 3) 
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Agenda for the December 12, 2006 
 7:00 PM Board Meeting 

 
1. Approve minutes 
2. Committee Reports 
A. Treasurer 
B. President/Vice President  
C. Secretary  
D. Building and Remodels ðNone  
E. Activities  
F. Grounds  
G. Clubhouse  
H. Reserves 

3. Board Agenda 
Discuss amending the bylaws replacing 
óarbitratorô with óarbiterô. See Presidentôs report in 
Novemberôs meeting minutes. 
Community Comments 

4. Adjourn 

Do you have any new neighbors?   
 
If so, please contact the Hospitality Commit-
tee so they can deliver a welcome packet. 
The hospitality committee is:  

 
Jan Holbrook 546-3524 
Jeri Jacobsen 542-7373  
Shelley Watson 542-4369 

Blockwatch Reminder 
 

Please report criminal activity to police at 911 
(emergency) or 296-3311 (non-emergency) as 
well as to your Blockwatch captain. 

 

¶ Innis Arden IðBrian Branagan 546-6773    
bbranagan@yahoo.com 

¶ Innis Arden IIðShelley Watson 542-4369   
shell.watson@comcast.net 

¶ Innis Arden IIIðJudy Allen  542-3219 
allenjnb@yahoo.com 

 
 If you donôt know what Innis Arden subdivision 
you live in, refer to the address label of this Bulle-
tin. In the upper left corner, subdivision, block 
and lot numbers are printed. 

Reminder 
 
If you plan on changing or adding 
any structure on your property 
(deck, garden shed, patio, remodel/
addition) contact the Building and 
Remodels chair Robert Allen at 542-
3219. This is your responsibility and 
obligation as a member of a cove-
nanted community! 

Condolences 
 

 Jim Jarvis died of a heart attack at his home at age 45. 
He lived in Innis Arden since age 13 and in Shoreline 
the previous years. His father  passed away in 2002, and 
he had been living with his mother, Marilyn. 
 
 He went to Sunset, Einstein. and graduated from Shore-
wood. He had been a roofer for over 20 years. 
 
 He is survived by his son, Wyatt, now 17 who also went 
to Sunset and was on the Innis Arden swim team. He is 
now living in Everett. His sister Kari Grantham lives in 
Kingston, and brothers Brad and Jay live in Marysville. 
 
 June Swanson 1916 - 2006: Passed away Tuesday, Oc-
tober 26, 2006. Widow of Cecil, founder of Coastwide 
Supply. June was a Seattle native and married Cecil in 
1939.  
 
The Swanson's were one of original residents of the In-
nis Arden community where they raised their five chil-
dren. Mrs. Swanson lived there for 55 years and spent 

her later years in Orting, Washington.  
 
 June will be remembered by friends and family for her 
outgoing personality and zest for living. She loved her 
children and was always a strong advocate for them. 
June is survived by her five children; Barbara Alm, Ma-
rianne Sivertsen, Jeffrey Swanson, Dean Swanson, and 
Dennis Swanson; five grandchildren and four great 
grandchildren.  
 
 Earl Mackin February 15, 1919 ï November 19, 2006:  
Earl was born to Fred and Rose Mackin on February 15, 
1919, in Walla Walla, Washington, the third of four chil-
dren.  
 
Earl served in the radio corps of the Army Air Force 
during WW II, completing a tour of duty in England in 
1945. He married Doris Brightbill in 1946, in Seattle. 
They had five children, including a daughter who died at 
birth. They raised their children on Dayton Avenue, 
where the family was active in Christ the King Parish, 
later moving to Innis Arden in 1964. Doris passed away 

(Continued on page 3) 
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back next year! 
 

 Innis Arden Holiday Party 
 
The annual Innis Arden Holiday party will be 
held December 3rd from 4-6 p.m.  Come join 
your neighbors for our annual open house to 
celebrate the holiday season.   
 
 There will be food, music and fun for chil-
dren of all ages, and of course Santa will be 
making his annual stop at 
the Clubhouse.  Come visit 
with your neighbors, see 
the lights and decorations, 
and celebrate the season 
by joining us at this festive 
event.   
 
 As part of the Holiday 
Party tradition, please 
bring a baked good to share 
with your neighbors at this event.   We will 
also have a toy drive again this year.  Please 
bring an unwrapped toy to put under the tree 
- these toys will be donated to the gift room 
at the Shoreline Hopelink facility to benefit 
local families in need. 
 
 If you are interested in helping out with this 
event, please contact Event Chair Ann Beres 
at 542-0355. 
 

 Clubhouse Decorating Party 
 
 This has turned into an annual event as well!  
If you are interested in helping out with dec-
orating the clubhouse for the holidays, the 

Activities Committee will sponsor a decorat-
ing party on Friday, December 1st at 6:30 
p.m.  Bring an appetizer to share and come 
enjoy some holiday spirit as we "dress up"  
the clubhouse in holiday finery.   
 
 Next Activities Meeting 

 
Monday December 4th at 7 
p.m. at the Clubhouse.  If you 
are an active Activities mem-
ber, please plan to attend as 
we will be voting for new of-
ficers at this meeting.  If you 
are interested in running for an office and 
want to find out more information feel free 
to contact Shelley Brodersen or Tracy Land-
boe for details. 

(Continued from page 1) 

in July of 1980. The following year Earl married Rose-
mary Cox, with whom he enjoyed nineteen years, shar-
ing family, traveling, entertaining, golfing, bowling and 
playing bridge. Rosemary passed away in May of 1999.  
 
 Earl is survived by his son Patrick Mackin and wife 
Evie and their children; son Tim Mackin and wife Tari 
and their children; daughter Nan Cleveland and hus-
band Ralph and their children, daughter Pamela Harris 
and husband Mike and their children.  
 
 Earl loved his family, his friends and his church. He 

loved a house full of noisy grandchildren. He was fa-
mous for his oatmeal chocolate chip cookies, carrot 
cakes and cinnamon rolls. Earl spent his last hours with 
family and friends. 

(Continued from page 2) 
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Innis Arden Board Minutes 

November 14, 2006 

 

 Board members present:  Bob Allen, Brian Dodd, Dave 

Fosmire, Mike Jacobs, Tracy Landboe, Harley OôNeil, R.L. 

Smith, Maggie Taber, Al Wagar. 

 

Seven community members present.  

 

to order:  7:08 

 

 Minutes of October 10, 2006 approved 8 ï 0 (one Board 

member not yet present) 

 

 Committee Reports 

 Treasurer ï R.L. Smith 

Financial Statement, I. A. Club 31 Oct. 2006 

Accounts 

WA MU CHECCKING    $12,204 

WA MU SAVINGS    $10,147 

WELLS FARGO CD    $54,524 

WELLS FARGO CLUB RENTAL   $  4,369 

SHORELINE CLUB REMODEL   $  1,001 

  TOTAL    $82,245
* 

 

 
*
Does not reflect approximately $37,000 from insurance 

proceeds that will reimburse the club for legal defense fees 

we advanced to defend the numerous lawsuits. 

 

 President - Mike Jacobs 

 

Insurance:    The Club obtained Directors & Officers and 

Employment Practices Liability insurance from a highly rat-

ed company effective October 22, 2006 on very favorable 

terms, $5000.00 deductible and a $3900.00 annual premi-

um.  This replaces the prior policy which was non-renewed 

due to the number of lawsuits filed against the Club.  The 

prior policy had a $25,000.00 deductible with an annual 

premium of $8500.00. 

 

Litigation:    In the Maddox case, the Club has brought 

Summary Judgment Motions which will be heard on No-

vember 17, 2006 before Judge Mary Roberts in King Coun-

ty Superior Court.  The issues involve whether the Club 

has the authority to impose mandatory dues under the 

Homeowners Association act and whether Maddoxôs 

claims are barred by the Statute of Limitations. 

 

In the Cottingham case, the Plaintiffs, are attempting to 

have the Courtôs decision denying their motion for class 

action certification reversed by the Court of Appeals. 

 

Regarding Blauert v. Hilyer and the Club, Blauert is seek-

ing modification of the Court of Appeals decision denying 

his motion for discretionary review of Judge Bowdenôs or-

der staying the case pending determination of similar is-

sues in the Cottingham case. 

     

In Carlson v. Rasch v. Hollinrake, and the Club, the parties 

have filed Motions for Summary Judgment which will be 

heard on December 8, 2006 by Judge Mertel.  Carlson is 

challenging the tree height amendment which was upheld 

in 1998 by the Court of Appeals and enforceability of that 

amendment across division boundaries despite Judge El-

lingtonôs prior decision. 

         

The Carlsons have also complained in their lawsuit that 

use of the term ñarbitratorò in  Article 4, Section 6 of the 

Bylaws means that they are being required to participate in 

formal arbitration under RCW  Ch. 7.04A (formerly RCW 

Ch. 7.04), the Uniform Arbitration Act, rather than under the 

ñrepresentative designated by the Boardò authority in the 

Homeownersô Association Act, RCW Ch. 64.38. The Clubôs 

counsel in the Carlson lawsuit has indicated in briefing to 

the Court that Carlsonsô understanding is incorrect. He 

points out that the Bylaw itself states, in terms of statutory 

authority, that it relies on the Homeownersô Association 

Act. He also notes that the term ñarbitratorò is commonly 

defined  -- without regard to any statute --  as someone 

appointed to judge or decide a dispute. Nevertheless, he 

recommends amendment of the Bylaw to substitute 

ñarbiterò which has a definition  virtually identical to 

ñarbitratorò. This may help   A Motion to Amend The Bylaws 

to substitute the word ñarbiterò for ñarbitratorò passed 9-0.  

The Board will take a final vote on this amendment at the 

December Board meeting.   

 

 Vice President ï Dave Fosmire 

Compliance issues: No new petitions 

¶ Received notification from Alice Burns' attorney that 

they have chosen an arbiter for the Martsolf v Burns 

matter. Hearing tentatively set for early January. 

¶ Hollinrake, Buchmayr, Jones v Lewis will be November 

15. 

¶ Letter from Kyle Flick requests, on behalf of Dr. Flick, 

another hearing concerning fines. This is scheduled for 

January 10. 

¶ Concerning derelict Tronson property, Mike received a 

letter from Christi Anderson, Shoreline Code Enforce-

ment Officer, stating that this property has a low priori-

ty, which has been the case now for over four years. 

Considerable discussion was given to options, includ-

ing getting the Health Department involved but with no 

near-term resolution seen as likely. 

 

 Secretary ï Al Wagar 

No report. 

 

 Building & Remodel - Bob Allen 

No plans submitted for November meeting but five projects 

(Continued on page 5) 
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in process for submission in near future. 

 

¶  Activities - Tracy Landboe 

Ladiesô Night Out was a great success with about 50 

women in attendance shopping for arts and crafts and 

visiting.  

¶ Oktoberfest was the largest ever, with 65 to 70 neigh-

bors having a great time celebrating autumn, fine food 

and drink and singing late into the night.  

¶ The Halloween party the next day was a success as 

approximately 25 kids showed off their costumes, col-

lected candy and enjoyed games and activities. 

 

Tracy thanked all of the wonderful neighbors who helped 

make these events happen. 

 

Rebecca Wagoner and Anne Beres have volunteered to 

chair the Holiday Party this year on December 3rd at 

4:00pm. 

 

There will be a holiday decorating party on Friday, Decem-

ber 1st at 6:30 pm.  All residents are encouraged to come 

and help decorate the community clubhouse for the holiday 

season.  If you are interested in helping out at a fun Innis 

Arden event this year, please contact Shelley Brodersen. 

 

The next activities meeting will be held on Monday Decem-

ber 4th at 7:00 pm Contact either Tracy Landboe or Shelley 

Brodersen for details. 

 

We are looking forward to a great 2007 in Innis Arden with 

many fun filled events and activities.  Sign up and join the 

fun. 

 

The Activities Committee is greatly concerned about the 

cleanliness of the Clubhouse, particularly the kitchen and 

strongly recommends that an additional cleaning service be 

hired to come in once a week and clean.  

 

 Grounds - Brian Dodd 

Main sprinkler system has been turned off for the season, 

but sprinkler in driveway area has been found turned on 

and running. 

 

 Clubhouse - Harley O'Neil 

Income for October was $1,000 and expenses were 

$387.80. Harley had a member of his staff replace a bro-

ken window and another steam clean the entry carpet. He 

asked that everyone look at the men's and women's bath-

rooms. His staff has installed posts and beams in both re-

strooms to support the tongue and groove roof joists. Har-

ley had some new 2 foot by 2 foot trouffer lighting available 

as well as some new ceiling tile that he  donated so that 

the ceiling could be dropped and conceal the roof joists. 

New thermopane windows were installed in the bathrooms 

and new fans were installed. The CMU walls in both re-

strooms will soon be covered with sheetrock and new bath-

room sinks with new counter tops will replace the old ones. 

These new counters will meet ADA requirements 

 

 Reserves - Maggie Taber 

As previously reported boulders were removed from Boe-

ing Creek in the railroad underpass, and the same group 

(Volunteers for Outdoor Washington) put 5 yards of gravel 

on the trail, brushed it to make it much wider, and did some 

drainage work, with the trail now greatly improved. Other 

than a couple of Board members and spouse of one, the 

only volunteer from the community was Blake Holbrook, 

who did great work. 

No recent planting has been done.   Maggie is looking for 

places to plant and welcomes suggestions. Also, please 

contact Maggie if you are willing to volunteer for work par-

ties in our reserves. 

 

 Board Agenda 

After discussion of the 2007 Innis Arden budget, it was 

moved that dues continue at $495/year. Legal costs are 

expected to drop considerably for next year and $38,900 is 

proposed for Clubhouse improvements. Motion passed 8 - 

1. The proposed budget will be mailed to the community in 

late November and voted upon at the annual Shareholders 

meeting, January 17. 

 

 The Board discussed filing the petitions to delete the racial 

restriction from our covenants with the King County Re-

corder's Office.  (This covenant has already been stricken 

by a Board vote in October under authority of RCW 

64.38.028.) Even though we now have well over the 

needed numbers to delete this covenant by community 

action, it was decided not to record these petitions until 

those for wells, pets, and sheds also have sufficient 

numbers to pass.   

 

 Adjourned at: 9:20 

(Continued from page 4) 
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NOTICE OF ANNUAL SHAREHOLDERSô MEETING 
JANUARY 17, 2007 8:00 PM 

At the Clubhouse 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS ELECTIONS 

 
Three Directors will be elected to the Innis Arden Board at the annual shareholdersô meeting on January 
17th, 2007, and shareholders may ratify the Activities Chair. Shareholders may also vote to ratify the 
Budget. The terms of R.L. Smith (Treasurer), Maggie Taber (Reserves) and Al Wagar (Secretary) will 
be expiring. 
 
Candidates running for the Board positions must give notice to the Board Secretary, Al Wagar by hand-
delivery, mail, or  email at alwagar@verizon.net by the end of the December 12th Board meeting, if they 
want their names to appear on the printed ballot. Additional nominations may be made from the floor at 
the annual meeting. 
 
At the same time, candidates who wish to have a statement published in the annual meeting election ma-
terials and the Bulletin should submit their statements (up to 300 words) to the Bulletin editor, Carol 
Solle by December 17th, either by mail or email (csolle@earthlink.net). 
 
Residents who wish to have their ballots sent to an address not in Innis Arden should let the Secretary 
know as soon as possible. 
 
Ballots (including proxy ballots), candidate statements and meeting agenda will be mailed no later than 
January 3, 2007. 
 

 INNIS ARDEN ANNUAL ELECTION FAQs 
 
 Q. Why did the Board eliminate mail-in ballots?   
A. A 50% quorum of shareholders (270) is required to hold the annual meeting. Section 6 of the Innis 
Arden bylaws requires shareholders to be present ñin person or by proxyò to count toward a quorum. 
Mailed-in ballots do not count toward the quorum and cannot participate in floor votes. With a large 
number of mail-in ballots, there is a risk that the annual election meeting might not be held from lack of 
a quorum. To remedy this issue, the Board voted to change the bylaws to eliminate mail-in ballots. 
 
 Q. I cannot attend the Annual Election but want to vote. How can I vote without a mail-in ballot? 
A. You can use a proxy ballot instead of a mail-in ballot.  A proxy ballot allows you to have a óproxy 
holderô vote for you. The proxy holder can be any shareholder who will attend the annual meeting, or 
you can give your proxy to the Board.  You can ódirectô how your vote is to be case for any, all or none 
of the ballot choices on your proxy ballot.  Your proxy holder can also represent your vote if a floor vote 
is required. 
 
 
 Q. I am out of town in January and cannot attend the Annual Meeting. 
How can I vote with a Proxy Ballot? 
 A. Simple. You can give your proxy to your trusted proxy holder in 
person or you can mail it. 

mailto:alwagar@verizon.net
mailto:csolle@earthlink.net
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INNIS ARDEN WOMAN WINS  
SURFSKI CHAMPIONSHIP 

 
On Sept. 16, Tracy Landboe of 
Innis Arden won the women's 
division of the U.S. Surfski 
Championships on San Francisco 
Bay. She finished the 16-mile 
course in 2 hours, 29 minutes and 
42 seconds. 
 
Tracy came in 36th overall out of 
about 100 competitors, most of 
whom were men. She was one of 
only three women to finish the 
course, which goes out past the 
Golden Gate Bridge and is known 
for its rough water. 

 
Sleek, narrow and fast, surfskis are kayaks made for 
the sea and take skill and daring to pilot because they 
are hard to maneuver. Part surfboard and part boat, 
surfskis were first used by lifeguards. Surfski racing 
began in Australia in the 1950s. The sport is popular in 
South Africa, Hawaii and California as well. 
 
Tracy's passion for the open water began when she 
went to Hawaii after graduating from Shorewood High 
School and started racing outrigger canoes, boats with 
a long skinny "outriggers" on the side to keep them bal-
anced. She then rowed at Washington State before 
moving to Chicago to do marathon canoe racing on riv-
ers. When she moved back to the Seattle area she 
coached at the Seattle Outrigger Canoe Club for three 
years. She's been surfski racing for 10 years. 
 
She trained eight hours a week for the San Francisco 
race, putting her surfski in Puget Sound at Richmond 
Beach Saltwater Park. She often paddles south six 
miles to Golden Gardens Park in Seattle making a round 

trip back to Richmond Beach or Edmonds. Or she'll go 
directly west across the Sound three miles to Point 
Jefferson, a 35-minute trip. Sometimes she'll go as 
far as Whidbey Island, a 2 1/2 hour, 14-mile, one-way 
excursion to her parentsõ beach house. She loves being 
out on the Sound where she can enjoy the solitude and 
see salmon, porpoises, orcas, sea lions and whales up 
close.  
 
Tracy has two sons age 9 and 10, is getting her mas-
ter's in teaching at the University of Washington and 
currently serves as the Innis Arden Activities Chair.  

News from the City of Shoreline 
 
The City of Shoreline is beginning the environmental re-
view for the Aurora Corridor Project, N 165th to N 205th. 
 
 The environmental review analyzes the impacts of design 
alternatives in a variety of areas, such as traffic, land use, 
air and noise, socio-economics, stormwater/water quality 
and cultural/historical resources. 
 
 The first step in the process includes two community forums/ 
scoping meetings: 

¶ Thurs., Nov. 30, 6:30 - 9:00 p.m., Meridian Park Elemen-
tary, 17077 Meridian Ave. N  

¶ Wed., Dec. 6, 6:30 - 9:00 p.m., Shorewood High School, 
17300 Fremont Ave. N 
 
The meeting doors will open at 6:30 p.m. to offer an opportunity 
for those attending to look at display materials and ask questions 
before the formal program begins at 7:00 p.m. Forms will be 
available for written comments and a court reporter will be on 

hand to record verbal comments. 
 
 The deadline for submitting comments to the City about the 
environmental scope is Tuesday, January 2, 2007. Please send 
comments to Kris Overleese, City of Shoreline, 17544 Meridian 
Avenue N., Suite 100, Shoreline, WA 98133. Comment forms 
are also available at www.cityofshoreline.com. 
 
 Another way community members can be involved in the envi-
ronmental process is by volunteering to serve on the Aurora 
Business and Community (ABC) Team. This group will meet 
January through May 2007 to help during the environmental 
process. The City Manager will appoint approximately 12 to 15 
members to the committee. 
 

 Those interested in serving on the ABC Team must submit a 
completed Community Service Application by 4:00 p.m. Mon-
day, Dec. 11 to the Shoreline City Clerkôs Office, 17544 Midva-
le Avenue N. Applications are available in the Clerkôs Office or 
at www.cityofshoreline.com. 
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INNIS ARDEN CLUB 
P.O. Box 77738 
Seattle, WA 98177-0738 

Weôre on the Web! 
www.innisarden.com 

COMING EVENTS 
Holiday Party 

December 3rd 4-6 PM 
Activities Meeting 

December 4th, 7:00 PM 
Board Meeting 

December 12th, 7:00 PM 
Compliance Hearing 
December 13th, 7:00 PM 
All at the Clubhouse 

Deadline for December Bulletinð 
December 17th 

 

Community Notices  
(no anonymous items)  
Carol Solle,  542-4978 
csolle@earthlink.net 

17061 12th Avenue N.W. 
 

RemodelsðRobert Allen 542-3219 

PRSRT STD  

U.S. Postage  

 PAID  

Seattle. WA  

 Permit No. 12410  

 
Attention New Parents! 

 
The Bulletin editor would like to publish birth an-
nouncements of new Innis Arden residents born in 
2006. Please contact  Carol Solle at 
csolle@earthlink.net or 542-4978 with all the stats: 
Date, length, weight, name, boy or girl, siblings, etc. 
 

Rummage Collection Dates for December: 
 

Tuesday, December 5, 10-noon 
Saturday, December 16, 10-noon 

Northwest of the Clubhouse at the Pool house 
 

Bylaw Change to be Voted Upon 
 

During the December meeting, the Board will vote 
upon changing ôarbitratorõ to ôarbiterõ. See Presidentõs 
report in the Meeting minutes on page 4. 

 

Innis Arden Bulletin Board 
 

The Christmas Ship is Coming! 
WEDNESDAY, December 6 

Choir: Snohomish County Windjammers 
Departure: Edmonds, 7:00pm  

Return: 9:00pm  
7:10-7:30 Edmonds  

8:20-8:40 Richmond Beach  
 

Hear the caroling and see the hundreds 
of white lights! 

 
 


